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Dr. Lois T. Ellison (from left), Dr. Chines vv. , Oi. Francis I .
Tedesco, R. Edward /-/owe// break ground on $37 million expansion.

Former MCG chief dies
By Christine Hurley Oeriso
Publications Managing Editor__________

Dr. William H. Moretz, president of the 
Medical College of Georgia from 1972 to 
1982, died Dec. 27 at age 75.

He died at the MCG Hospital, the site of 
the last 27 years of his career.

Dr. Moretz, a native of Hickory, N.C., at­ 
tended the North Carolina School of 
Medicine and Harvard Medical School. He 
spent his internship and residency in 
surgery at Strong Memorial Hospital in 
Rochester, N.Y.

He then served three years in the U.S. 
Army. He worked briefly in Rochester, 
then joined the University of Utah College

of Medicine as associate professor of 
surgery. He joined MCG in 1955 as pro­ 
fessor and chairman of the Department of 
Surgery.

He was named MCG's fourth president 
in 1972 and embarked on a mission of ex­ 
panding MCG's student body and physical 
plant. During his tenure, the number of 
MCG graduates almost doubled, and more 
than $25 million in renovations and new 
construction were completed. Those addi­ 
tions included the Sydenstricker wing of 
the MCG Hospital; the Carl T. Sanders 
Research and Education Building; a 
radiation therapy center; enlarged 

— See MORETZ, Page 2

Colleagues say Dr. Moretz 
was gentleman, did his best
By Christine Hurley Deriso
Publications Managing Editor

Dr. William H. Moretz's approach to the 
Medical College of Georgia presidency 
mirrored all other aspects of his life: he 
did his best and was always a gentleman in 
the process.

Such is the prevailing impression of 
those who knew him and mourned his 
death in December.

"One thing that can be said without any 
doubt: he was a man of great integrity," 
said Dr. Lois T. Ellison, associate vice 
president for planning (hospital and 
clinics) at MCG.

Dr. Ellison worked with Dr. Moretz 
since he joined the MCG faculty as chair­ 
man and professor of the MCG Depart­ 
ment of Surgery in 1955. She was provost 
during most of his 1972-62 presidency. "I 
never knew him to be anything but fair. He

was totally committed to MCG and was 
highly respected."

That respect was felt throughout the 
community, but especially on campus, 
said Dr. Francis J. Tedesco, president of 
MCG. "He was a strong leader, always 
very clear in his approach," he said. 
"There was something in him that the 
faculty had come to know and love."

Dr. Arlie R. Mansberger Jr., chairman 
of the Department of Surgery, concurs. 
"The principal debt owed to Dr. William 
Moretz by those who knew him best and 
who worked intimately with him was, 
without question, philosophical   that of 
seeing the force of his character on a day- 
to-day basis."

His peers remember him as honest, 
hard-working and gracious   
characteristics he brought with him when

— See COLLEAGUES, Page 6

MCG breaks ground 
on $37 million project
By Stephanie Neat
Beeper Editor

The weather was cold and rainy Dec. 19, 
but several Medical College of Georgia of­ 
ficials braved the elements to break 
ground on a $37 million expansion of MCG 
Hospital and Clinics, the first major con­ 
struction project on the campus in more 
than 10 years.

A luncheon and an indoor ground­ 
breaking ceremony also were held that 
day to officially kick off the Ambulatory 
Care Center/Specialized Care Center pro­ 
ject.

The structure, which will span from the 
existing Sydenstricker wing of the hospital 
and stretch across Harper Street next to 
the Medical Arts Building, is expected to 
be occupied in early 1993.

"This is the end of the beginning," said 
Dr. Francis J. Tedesco, MCG president, 
during the ground-breaking ceremony. 
"As we turn this spade of soil, we're really 
two-thirds of the way down the project 
time line."

Others participating in the ground 
breaking were Joseph D. Greene, member 
and former chairman of the University 
System of Georgia Board of Regents; 
Charles A. DeVaney, mayor of Augusta; 
R. Edward Howell, executive director, 
MCG Hospital and Clinics; Dr. Charles W. 
Linder, chief of staff, MCG Hospital and 
Clinics; and Dr. Lois T. Ellison, associate 
vice president for planning, MCG Hospital 
and Clinics.

The "high-touch, high-tech" project will 
encompass 300,000 square feet and will 
consolidate MCG's 80 clinics now housed at 
16 different sites on campus, Dr. Tedesco 
said.

The structure also will house MCG's 
growing intensive care services with adja­

cent diagnostic and support services, he 
said.

The project represents progress, Dr. 
Tedesco said, combining advanced team 
delivery of care with increased patient 
satisfaction and cost-effective delivery of 
care.

"I appreciate the confidence and sup­ 
port of the Board of Regents, and would 
like to express my gratitude to the 
legislature, especially the CSRA delega­ 
tion, and the Governor for their continued 
confidence in our future," Dr. Tedesco 
said.

The project has been in the planning 
stages for four years, and has been a part 
of the MCG Hospital and Clinics Facilities 
Master Plan for about five years.

But instead of asking the state to totally 
fund the facility, MCG officials came up 
with a different plan   they asked the 
University System of Georgia Board of 
Regents and the state to issue bonds to 
finance the construction of these facilities.

The funds withheld from MCG by the 
state to pay the debt incurred by the bond 
issue are being replaced by revenue inter­ 
nally generated by the MCG Hospital and 
Clinics.

The Ambulatory Care Center, a five- 
story structure, will be across Harper 
Street from the hospital between the MCG 
Medical Arts Building and the Department 
of Veterans Affairs Medical Center.

The ACC will be connected floor by floor 
to the Medical Arts Building, which will 
house faculty offices.

The first floor will contain a lobby, phar­ 
macy, registration area and family prac­ 
tice center. The other four floors will ac­ 
commodate other departments offering 
outpatient care.

- See GROUNDBREAKING, Page 2

Dr. William H. Moretz in 1983
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Helping hand
Georgia Rep. Lauren 'Bubba' McDonald, 
shown here with MCG President Dr. Fran­ 
cis J. Tedesco (left) and shaking hands with 
MCG employee Gloria Jones, visited the 
MCG campus before the ACC/SCC ground­ 
breaking. McDonald backed approval for 
the project's funding to the Georgia General 
Assembly.

Contributors to ACC/SCC planning listed
The Ambulatory Care Center/Specializ­ 

ed Care Center is a culmination of a par­ 
ticipative planning effort taking place over 
a four-year period.

Those listed below served on one or more 
committees or task forces in developing 
the Strategic Master Plan/Facilities 
Master Plan, the Functional and Space 
Program or the Architectural Design.

Their participation and invaluable 
assistance, along with that of about 100 
more faculty and staff members, are 
gratefully acknowledged by officials of the 
Medical College of Georgia.

Additionally, appreciation is expressed 
to the planning consultants, 
Hamilton/KSA and Douglass Group of 
Deloitte Haskins and Sells and to 
Jova/Daniels/Busby Architects.

(EDITOR'S NOTE: In the following list, 
single asterisks denote committee 
chairmen and vice chairmen; double 
asterisks denote people formerly with 
MCG.)

W. Clay Adamson
Dr. Donald C. Abele
Dr. Abdulla M. Abdulla**
Dr. Marshall B. Alien
Harold L. Anderson
Rebecca H. Andrews
Dr. Frederick Arensman**
Judith M. Avrett
Dr. Joseph P. Bailey Jr.*
Dr. C. Robert Baisden
Dr. Raymond C. Bard**
Charles Ban-eras**
John P. Baroni
Dr. Norman C. Bass**
Dr. Deborah J. Bates
Richard Bias*
Dr. Eugene F. Binet*
Dr. Betty S. Brooks**
Joann Caldwell
H. Alan Campbell
Dr. William G. Caput

Dr. James E. Carroll**
Dr. A. Bleakley Chandler*
Dr. Bashir A. Chaudhary
Joseph I. Converse
Dr. Mary E. Conway
Dr. Robert S. Crumrine*
Dr. P. Charlton Davis
Dr. Hernando DeSoto
Dr. Margaret B. DeVore*
Dr. Lois T. Ellison*
Dr. Robert G. Ellison*
Dr. Taher A.M. El Gammal**
Dr. Ruth M. Fincher
Patricia K. Findling*
George H. Foster
Dr. Nancy C. Flowers
Dr. Sandra N. Freedman
Dr. Kenna S. Given
Betty M. Golden
Cecelia K. Golightly
Cathy L. Green
Dr. Charles M. Gross
Dr. Joseph W. Griffin
Dr. Margaret F. Guill
Christine Hamilton
M. Bonnie Haskins
Dr. Judson C. Hickey**
Dr. Robert G. Hoff**
Richard W. Holland
David G. Hoover
Dr. Jan L. Houghton
Dr. Charles G. Howell
R. Edward Howell*
Dr. Gerald B. Holzman
Dr. David S. Hull
Harry A. Jacobs*
Kathy L. James
Dr. Clarence Joe
Mary W. Johnson
Dr. Robert H. Johnson
Dr. Joseph F. Johnston
Dr. Edwin D. Joy
Dr. William P. Kanto
Thomas Kelly
Dr. Don W. King
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Dr. Scott G. Kirby**
Dr. Linda Leatherbury
Dr. Monroe I. Levine
Dr. Charles W. Under
Ruth A. Little
Dr. Joseph S. Lunn
Dr. Malcolm N. Luxenberg*
Lynda Maddox
Dr. Arlie R. Mansberger Jr.**
Judith M. McAlister
William Y. McLean
Rev. Fred Moore
R. Bruce Morgan
Patricia C. Nayyar
Dr. Robert R. Nesbit*
Dr. Malcolm N. Page
Lewis K. Parrish Jr.
Dr. Robert A. Parrish
Dr. E. Mansell Pattison**
Dr. Winford H. Pool
Dr. Edward S. Porubsky
James J. Potyraj
Dr. Nancy D. Prendergast
Dr. Albert W. Pruitt*
Ralph X. Randall**
Dr. Raghunatha Rao
Geraldine Rinker
Pamela E. Rosema
Dr. Alex F. Robertson HI
Dr. Joseph W. Rubin
Dr. Joe M. Sanders
Dr. Carolyn Seymore
Dr. Donald M. Sherline*
Sally L. Simians
Dr. John F. Sisley
Dr. Harold G. Smith
Dr. J. Graham Smith
Dr. \JohnC.H. Steele
Dr. Jesse L. Steinfeld**
Dr. Curt M. Steinhart
Barbara P. Stephens
Dr. William B. Strong
Dr. Thomas R. Swift
Dr. Oscar E. Talledo**
Dr. Francis J. Tedesco
Robert P. Thames
Frances Thorarinsson
Dr. Joseph W. Tollison*
Dr. Richard C. Treat*
Betty Urbanek
Carol L. Vanderford
Dr. Theodora Van Der Zalm
Richard S. Vaughan**
Dr. Daniel F. Ward*
Dr. Paul D. Webster III*
Dr. William Weston III
David L. Wilkerson
Alan B. Williams**
Angeline K. Williams
Dr. Jack B. Williams**
Robert Wilson**
Dr. Roy Witherington
Dr. Betty B. Wray*
Dr. Charles H. Wray*
Dr. James J. Wynn
James M. Young
Dr. Thomas J. Zwemer

Groundbreaking
(From Page 1)

The Specialized Care Center, to be 
located east of the existing Sydenstricker 
wing of the hospital, will have four stories.

The first floor will house an expanded 
emergency services and trauma center. 
The blood bank will move to the area now 
occupied by emergency services in the 
Sydenstricker wing.

The second floor of the SCC will house 
diagnostic functions, including a clinical 
laboratory, a blood gas laboratory, a 
pulmonary function laboratory and new 
radiologic equipment.

The third floor will contain two 12-bed in­ 
tensive care units. The fourth floor will 
contain a 12-bed intensive care unit and the 
capacity for a fourth unit.

The project should go out for bid later 
this month, according to Dr. Ellison.

Once the 26-month construction process 
begins, various changes will occur on the 
MCG campus. For example, Harper Street 
will be partially closed for a portion of that 
tune.

Details of those changes will be printed 
in later editions of "Beeper."

Moretz From Page"1

hospital surgical suites; and expansion of 
the library.

He oversaw organization of the MCG 
Research Institute, which aids resear­ 
chers in the search for funding, in 1981.

He stepped down from the presidency in 
1982 and was named professor emeritus of 
surgery by the University System of 
Georgia Board of Regents in 1984.

Dr. Moretz was former vice chairman of 
the American Board of Surgery, a fellow of 
the American College of Surgeons and a 
member of the Society of University 
Surgeons and the American Surgical 
Association. He was a former president of 
the Southeastern Surgical Society, the 
Georgia chapter of the American College 
of Surgeons and the Georgia Surgical 
Society.

He was honored by the American Col­ 
lege of Surgeons for a teaching film he co- 
authored. He was presented a Distinguish­ 
ed Service award in 1967 by the University 
of North Carolina Medical Association. 
The Moretz Surgical Society, established 
in 1972, was named in his honor to promote 
the exchange of scientific research and 
observation by surgeons affiliated with 
MCG who worked under Dr. Moretz when 
he was chairman of the department.

Dr. Moretz is survived by his wife, 
Laura, and their six children and 11 grand­ 
children.

AIDS research 
to be discussed

The Medical College of Georgia School of 
Graduate Studies will sponsor a program 
titled "AIDS Research at MCG" Jan. 30.

The program, free and open to the 
public, is the third of this year's "MCG 
Research Reports," a monthly series 
featuring a research topic and a panel of 
topic experts to discuss the subject and 
answer questions from the audience.

Discussants will include Drs. John F. 
Fisher and Cheryl L. Newman, infectious- 
disease physicians at MCG; and Dr. 
Lawrence B. Hendry, associate professor 
of physiology and endocrinology.

The program will be held at 4 p.m. in 
room 108 of Robert B. Greenblatt, M.D., 
Library.
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Swap & Sell
110 Domestic Services
HOUSE SnTING Do you need somewone to care for 
your pets and plants or watch your home while you're 
away? Just call Kathy at 863-3663 and leave a message. 
References available upon request_________

PET OR HOUSE SITTER. Let me give your pet a lot of 
TLC while you are away. I will collect mail, water plants, 
take telephone messages, feed and care for pets, etc. 
References available upon request Call Doris at 738- 
4608.

__________Wanted to Buy
PHYSICIAN ENTERING PRACTICE July 1990 desires 
to purchase all types of used medical and office 
equipment. Call 738-9167.

390 Misc. Wanted
WE BUY 

GOOD QUALITY USED TOYS
803-827-1923

190 Misc. Services 445 Musical Items
TURBO CHARGER PROBLEMS?

Any size, any shape, any description. 
4.TO.GO.SOUTH REPAIR SERVICE.

Your CSRA turbo charger and 
diesel fuel injection specialists. 

796-8016 ' 

BALDWIN ORGAN double keyboard with bench. Like 
new, cost $1,800, will sell for $600 or best offer. Excel­ 
lent for church. If interested call Kathy at 863-3663 or 
Janet at 721-3177.

520 Autos for Sale
1981 FORD ESCORT SW white with red interior, manual 
transmission, runs good, $900. Call 278-0527.

620 Homes for Sale
SUMMERVILLE AREA five minutes from MCG. Three 
and one half year old patio house, three bedroom, two 
and one half bath, hardwood floors, fireplace, gas grill, all 
appliances. Call 733-7803.

700 Apartments for Rent
ROOMMATE NEEDED TO SHARE HOUSE Ap­ 
proximately two miles from MCG. House decorated by in­ 
terior designer, other ammenities, privacy fence and pool. 
$300 plus half utilities. Call Debbie, 733-7491.

770 Vacation Rentals

Woodsy Owl for 
Clean Air

Forest Service, U.S.D.A.

HILTON HEAD off season, shirt sleeve weather. Quiet, 
scenic beaches; shop at outlets. Two minutes from 
beach. Sleeps six, $60 per night 404-543-4255.

YOU DESERVE A BREAK TODAY! It's peak season for 
some mountain air rest and relaxation. Call me for $50 to 
use for a trip to see Helen, Georgia Call Pat at 736-0553 
or 738-9969 for details.

The Choice is Yours
No Deposit Military & MCG

1.
Wrightsboro Road 

at North Leg/Jackson Road
738-2925

2. Rive re reck
2525 Center West Pkwy. 

l-20/Washington Road

736-7770
3. Jtyeky Creek

950 Stevens Creek Road 
1/4 Mile from Marriott Courtyard

860-2801

4. Salem Arms

5.
3188 Skinner Mill Road
.733-5571

6. UHUumsbuvg,
1814 Fayetteville Drive 

Deans Bridge (U.S. 1) Milledgevilte Road

733-9546 f^>

2243 Rosier Road <

798-3243 FORT // 
GORDON

'CSACCOOOAO

AUGUSTA, GEORGIA

With Macintosh 
you can even do this:

Madntosh^computers have always been easy to use. But they've never 
been this easy to own. Presenting The Macintosh Sale.

Through January 31, you can save hundreds of dollars on a variety 
of Apple* Macintosh computers and peripherals.

So now there's no reason to settle for an ordinary PC. With The 
Macintosh Sale, you can wind up with much more of a computer.

Without spending a lot more money

File
Neui
Open...
Close

36N

Sane fls...

The Macintosh Sale.
Now through January 3L 

MCG Bookstore
Hours: Mon.-Fri. 9-5:30

© 1989 Apple Computer, hie. Apple, the Apple logo, and Macintosh are registered trademarks of Apple Computer, hie.
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MCG President Dr. Francis J. Tedesco (right) talks with state 
legislators Jack ConneU (from left) and Charles Walker daring a 
recent breakfast at MCG. The legislators visited the campus just

Meeting of minds
before returning to work in the 1990 session of the Georgia General 
Assembly. One item up for their consideration is a 9-percent pay 
increase for employees of the University System of Georgia.

Baylor's Dr. O'Malley to give 
first Muldoon Lecture Jan. 30

Dr. Bert W. O'Malley, director of the 
Baylor Center for Reproductive Biology at 
the Baylor College of Medicine in Houston, 
will be the guest speaker at the first annual 
Thomas G. Muldoon Memorial Lec­ 
tureship Feb. 5.

The lecture will be held at noon in room 
108 of the Robert B. Greenblatt, M.D. 
Library at the Medical College of Georgia. 
Dr. O'Malley will discuss how hormones 
exert their biological action in his lecture, 
"Steroid Receptors and Transcriptional 
Regulation."

Dr. O'Malley, a summa cum laude 
graduate of the University of Pittsburgh 
School of Medicine, is a Tom Thompson 
professor and chairman of the Department 
of Cell Biology at Baylor. He has received 
numerous awards for his work in 
reproductive biology, including the 
American Endocrine Society's 1975 Ernst 
Oppenheimer Award, the 1977 Lila Gruber 
Cancer Award and the 1979 Dickson Prize 
for Basic Medical Research.

He is past president of the Endocrine

Society and a member of several profes­ 
sional organizations, including the 
American Society for Biological Chemists, 
thp American Society for Clinical In­ 
vestigation and the American Institute of 
Chemists.

The lectureship was formed in honor of 
Dr. Thomas G. Muldoon, professor of en­ 
docrinology at MCG until his death in 1989. 
Dr. Muldoon earned a doctorate degree in 
biochemistry from the University of 
Louisville School of Medicine and joined 
the MCG faculty in 1969 as an assistant 
professor. He was named associate pro­ 
fessor in 1974 and full professor in 1978.

As a teacher, Dr. Muldoon specialized in 
courses on the chemistry of steroid hor­ 
mones and mechanisms of hormone ac­ 
tion. His research encompassed the field of 
estrogen and androgen steroid hormone 
action in neuroendocrine, uterine, mam­ 
mary gland and ventral prostate tissues.

He was past chairman of the Biomedical 
Endocrinology Study Section of the Na­ 
tional Institutes of Health and served on

Dr. Bert O'Malley

the Cancer Center Support Review Com­ 
mittee for the National Cancer Institute. 
He was posthumously honored with the 
School of Graduate Studies' Outstanding 
Faculty Award and the School of Medicine 
Distinguished Faculty for Research 
Award in 1989.

Assistant emergency services director named
Pam Gosney has been appointed assis­ 

tant director for emergency services at the 
Medical College of Georgia.

Mrs. Gosney's responsibilities include

directing the day to day operations of 
Emergency Services. She also will serve 
as risk manager. 

Mrs. Gosney has been acting assistant

director since June and prior to that serv­ 
ed as emergency services nursing coor­ 
dinator. She is a 1981 graduate of the MCG 
School of Nursing.

MCG now smokeless; 
more classes planned

It's official   the Medical College of 
Georgia is a smoke-free campus.

A policy that went into effect Jan. 1 pro­ 
hibits any person, whether MCG 
employee, student, patient or visitor, from 
smoking in all MCG buildings and 
vehicles.

And thus far, everyone seems to be 
adapting to the new policy, according to 
Alien E. Slavens, MCG comptroller who 
also is chairman of the MCG Smoking 
Policy Implementation Committee.

"It seems to have gone smoothly," he 
said. "I'm very pleased with the response 
of the students, faculty, staff and visitors, 
because we've had noticeably few problem 
areas."

Under the policy, smoking is permitted 
outside MCG facilities, but the smoker 
must not be within 25 feet of any building 
entrance or exit.

exceptions to the policy also are allowed 
for students living in residence halls, long- 
term care patients at Georgia War 
Veterans Nursing Home and any other 
MCG patient whose physician prescribes 
smoking privileges.

A special telephone number   
721-SMOK   has been established to res­ 
pond to questions about the policy. People 
needing additional posters or pamphlets 
also can phone in their requests on that 
number, Mr. Slavens said.

Additionally, the Division of Continuing 
Education is offering another set of free 
smoking-cessation classes for MCG 
employees, faculty, students and their 
families.

To register, call ext. 3967.
The class schedule is
Robert B. Greenblatt, M.D. Library   

Tuesdays (Jan. 16, 23 and 30 and Feb. 6), 
5:30-7 p.m. in room AB-224.

MCG Student Center   Thursdays (Jan. 
18, 25 and Feb. 1 and 8), noon to 1:30 p.m. 
The Jan. 18 and Feb. 1 sessions will be in 
dining room 1; the Jan. 25 and Feb. 8 ses­ 
sions will be in the chairman's room.

Murphey Building   Tuesdays (Jan. 16, 
23 and 30 and Feb. 6), 1:30-3 p.m. in room 
BF-103.

MCG Student Center   Thursdays (Jan. 
18 and 25 and Feb. 1 and 8), 8-9:30 a.m. The 
Jan. 18 and Feb. 1 meetings will be in din­ 
ing room 1; the Jan. 25 and Feb. 8 
meetings will be in the chairman's room.

Also, a support group for MCG 
employees and students who are trying to 
stop smoking   Smokers Anonymous   
has been formed and is meeting the last 
Wednesday of each month in the 
Greenblatt library.

Call the hotline - 721-SMOK - for addi­ 
tional information.

Dr. Kanes wins top award at SMA meeting
By Toni Baker
News Bureau Coordinator

Dr. George Kanes, senior fellow in 
pulmonary medicine at the Medical Col­ 
lege of Georgia, won first place for the best 
presentation by a resident or fellow to the 
chest section of the recent 83rd Annual 
Scientific Assembly of the Southern 
Medical Association.

Dr. Kanes' presentation, "Pleural 
Thickening in Kaolin Workers," explored 
new information about the effects of kaolin

dust on the pleura, the outer lining of the 
lungs.

Dr. Bashir A. Chaudhary, professor in 
the MCG Department of Medicine, and Dr. 
Winford H. Pool, professor in the MCG 
Department of Radiology, were co- 
investigators on the research project.

The doctors studied 350 workers at a 
kaolin plant in Augusta. They found that 
mild exposure to kaolin dust can result in 
changes in the pleura similar to the 
changes caused by asbestos exposure, Dr.

Chaudhary said.
However, kaolin exposure is not 

associated with cancer as is asbestos ex­ 
posure, he said. Kaolinosis, a collection of 
the clay dust in the lungs, is a relatively 
benign disease and the changes it causes in 
lung tissue are not indicative of any 
danger to the workers, Dr. Chaudhary 
said.

All 350 workers had chest X-rays and 32 
of the workers had some changes in their 
lungs shown by the X-ray. Twenty patients

were found to have kaolinosis.
Fifteen patients had computerized 

tomography studies to further evaluate 
changes in the pleura, the outer lining of 
the lungs. These studies showed some 
pleural changes in six patients.

The doctors concluded that pleural 
changes such as thickening and plaques 
can be seen in some workers with mild 
kaolinosis.

An abstract on the research also has 
been published in the Journal of the 
Southern Medical Association.
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Scuba 
Instruction 
Service 
Rentals

• Trips
• Sales

The American 
Diver, Inc.

2610 Peach Orchard Rd.

793-6212

The American 
Diver West

101 -A Washington

868-5939

Mike Jones - 
Owner/Instructor

PADI
Training 

3801-A Washington Rd. Facility

This Ad Space 
Available

for less than

per issue

Interested?
Call (404) 554-2111

Ask for Advertising

The Best 
of the Best

Cente

Come Try Our
New Frozen

Dessert

SKINNY-DIP
Student Center Cafeteria

Open 7 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.
ABI Food Services, Inc.

cITIZEN 
WATCHES

On Sale 20% Off
15 YEAR EXTENDED WARRANTY
Citizen Watches from Kay 
Jewelers are accurate, afford­ 
able, and backed by a strong 
warranty. You'll feel secure 
knowing you've purchased a 
quality watch from a quality 
jeweler.

KAY
J E W E L E R S

Tne diamond people*

£ 1988 Kay Jewelers, Inc. 

4 Ways to Buy: Cash, Kay Charge. Bankcard, Interest Free Layaway

Citizen ... no other watch 
expresses time as beautifully.

Kay Charge Available to Military 
with a 10% Military Discount

Regency Mall   790-8295

CHECK 
WITH

The copiers, fax machines, 
typewriters and calculators 
we carry have been 
pre-screened for reliability 
and unique labor saving 
features. We carry multiple 
brand names in each 
product line to ensure that 
your specific needs can be 
met by our company.

That's how we became the 
area's largest office machine 
company.

OrTICE MACHINE 
. COMPANY .

Phone:733-0537

Wall Tire
MAXIMUM AUTO CARE

January Odds N' Ends Special 
____While They Last!

30,000
Mite Limited
Warranty.
See Store
for Details

2995
14" Radlals In 

Stock

Up to 225/80x13

$O>I95!34!
15" Radlals In Stock

75 & 80 Series - blackwall or whitewall

Budget Priced All Season Radials Pi 55/80X13
Whitewall

DAYTON
Power Custom A/S $2395

Fiberglass Betted Radial 
Size Sale Price

P1 75/80x13
PI 66/75x14
PI 85/76x14
P206/75X14
P21 5/75x1 5
P226/75X15
P235/75X15

29.95
32.9S
34.OS
30.OB
39.95
41.95
43.95

FORT GORDON (HepMbah) 
3601 Tobacco Road • 79<H»77

AUGUSTA
1253 Broad Sheet • 722-0237 
179? Gordon Hwy. • 738-7735

MARTMEZ 
3849 WojNnQton Road • 8604303

NORTH AUGUSTA 
404 Eait Martmtown Road • 27M466

^CUSTOM WHEELS^

25% Off
List Price • All Wheels In Slock

l OH«r Expire* 1/27/90 J

Up To S200 Instant Credit • 90 Days Same As Cash • Our Revolving Charge • Ask (or details In Store

[Saturday Special 
12 Wheel Balance 
! (front or rear)
I • ComputNlMd most 
, • Two Hour Balinc* can 
I • Custom WhMh * Locking 

Hubcsps Extra

$Q95LH. Only

Saturday Special
RADIATOR 

FLUSH & FILL
 Omj«lon«mHrt«n 
> ftmura M t Ru« Spurn 
motion Only

Offer•a

FRONT END
WHEEL 

ALIGNMENT
Not vrild «(th otter coupons

UNADVERTISED 
SERVICE

• Thrust »4-wt*»l Addition*

10% Off !
Oft«l Expires 1-6-90 I
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News Briefs
Beeper deadline

The deadline for the next "Beeper" is 
Jan. 22 at 5 p.m. The campus mailing ad­ 
dress for the "B.eeper" offices, located in 
the Medical College of Georgia alumni 
Center on 15th Street, is FI-1040, and the 
campus telephone extension is 4411.

"Beeper" staff members, including 
their titles, areas of responsibility for 
stories and their campus telephone exten­ 
sions are:

Stephanie Neal
Beeper Editor
School of Nursing, Student Affairs
Ext. 4411
Christine Hurley Deriso
Publications Managing Editor
School of Graduate Studies, research
Ext. 2124
Toni Baker
News Bureau Coordinator
Medical issues, MCG Hospital and 

Clinics
Ext. 4421
David Waller
Information Specialist
School of Allied Health Sciences, Person­ 

nel Division
Ext. 4413
Ingrid Heggoy
Information Specialist
School of Dentistry
Administration, MCG Hospital and 

Clinics
Ext. 4413

Library open
The Robert B. Greenblatt, M.D. Library 

will be open for regular hours Jan. 15, a 
scheduled MCG holiday marking the birth­ 
day of the late civil rights activist Martin 
Luther King Jr. The library's regular 
weekday schedule is 8 a.m. to midnight.

Program offered
The Department of Nursing at the 

Medical College of Georgia Hospital and 
uinics is offering a 36-day RN Re-entry 
program beginning Feb. 2.

Program participants must obtain a 
lemporary permit from the Georgia Board 
01 Nursing prior to beginning the program. 
Call ext. 2281 for information.

Grants deadline
Jan. 15 is the next deadline for MCG 

Research Institute Grants Program ap­ 
plications.

Grants are available for: interim sup­ 
port for faculty members whose grant ap­ 
plication to major funding agencies have 
been approved but not funded; and support 
for new full-time MCG faculty (three or 
less years) to establish pilot studies re­ 
quired for the development of a grant ap­ 
plication to a major funding agency.

Investigators who do not meet these 
criteria may request a waiver by 
memorandum to Dr. J. Russell Claybrook, 
executive director of MCGRI, at least two 
months prior to the submission date.

Maximum funding normally is $10,000. 
For projects with needs greater than 
$10,000, alternate larger budgets and 
justifications can be submitted, which the 
MCGRI Executive Committee will con­ 
sider if the project is recommended for 
funding by the MCGRI Grants Review 
Committee.

For projects not corresponding to the 
two categories, a request for authorization 
to apply may be directed to Dr. Claybrook.

The requests should be submitted eight

weeks prior grant submission deadlines in 
order to be considered by the MCGRI Ex­ 
ecutive Committee.

The executive committee meets regular­ 
ly on the second Tuesday of each month.

The primary factor in this decision is the 
evidence of a realistic opportunity for 
specific, significant extramural support, 
which the MCGRI grant would facilitate.

Contact Dr. Claybrook at ext. 2592 for 
additional information on requesting ex­ 
ceptions to guidelines.

Applications for grants are available in 
the Office of Grants and Contracts, CB1- 
Dl, ext. 2592. Application guidelines 
recently were revised, including new page 
limits.

Network to meet
The newly formed Health Professionals 

Network .of Amnesty International of 
Augusta, Ga., will have its first meeting 
Jan. 10 at 7:30 p.m. in dining room 4 of the 
MCG Student Center.

A program on human rights in El 
Salvador will be presented by Dr. Joyceen 
Boyle, chairwoman of the Department of 
Community Health Nursing in the MCG 
School of Nursing.

Anyone interested is invited to attend the 
meetings.

Service concerns
J. Stephen Holladay, the physical plant 

division's plant engineer, has accepted the 
position of director of engineering for 
Bowman Gray Medical School in Winston- 
Salem, N.C.

Robert W. Guerry, assistant plant 
engineer, became acting plant engineer ef­ 
fective Jan. 1. A search committee will be 
appointed to select a permanent replace­ 
ment for the position by July 1.

Any concerns relating to electrical, 
mechanical or maintenance services 
should be addressed to Mr. Guerry at ext. 
3336 or W. Clay Adamson at ext. 3477.

English seminar
The Personnel Services and Training 

Division is sponsoring a seminar of gram­ 
mar and punctuation Jan. 31 from 8:30 
a.m. to 12:30 p.m. in room 108 of the 
Greenblatt library.

Participants will learn to identify and
correct basic errors in grammar and punc-

- tuation. The program also will focus on
comma splices, sentence fragments and
the rules governing verb form.

Workshop leader will be Dr. Richard 
Stracke, director of freshman English at 
Augusta College. Cost per participant is 
$25. Send an interdepartmental request 
with names of those attending to Petra 
Orzechowski, room BH-203, or call ext. 
3196 or 3197.

Special rates
The employee services section of the 

MCG Personnel Division has arranged a 
trip at special rates through a local travel 
agency for MCG employees.

The vacation trip is to Beech Mountain 
Chalet Rentals in Beech Mountain, N.C. A 
one bedroom townhouse rents for $75 per 
day, a two bedroom is $100 per day and 
larger units are available.

A 25 percent discount will be available to 
MCG employees through Jan. 14. A 25 per­ 
cent discount also will be available from 
March 1 through the end of the ski season.

For reservations, call (800) 368-7404. 
Also ask about ski packages, including

lodging, lift tickets and ski rental.
For special financing rates, contact the 

Health Center Credit Union at ext. 2040.

Correction
The brochure recently mailed to MCG 

faculty from the Division of Institutional 
Relations contains an incorrect telephone 
number.

The correct number for Dr. James B. 
Osborne, vice president for university ad­ 
vancement, is ext. 4003.

Typewriters needed
The library needs two or three self- 

correcting typewriters, preferably IBM, to 
be used by students. If you have 
typewriters you can transfer to the 
library, please contact Shelley Davis in 
Audiovisual Services at ext. 2992.

Headache study
The MCG departments of Psychiatry 

and Health Behavior and neurology along 
with the Veterans Affairs Medical Center 
are conducting a study to determine the 
best non-drug treatment for people of dif­ 
ferent age groups who have tension 
headaches.

People who have had chronic tension 
headaches for at least a year and are older 
than 18 are eligible for the six-month 
study. The study includes a free 
neurological examination, a free com­ 
prehensive battery of neuropsychological 
and psychological tests and a free assess­ 
ment of neck and forehead muscle tension.

Treatment will consist of relaxation 
therapy, biofeedback or psychotherapy.

Individuals over age 60 especially are 
welcome in this study.

Anyone interested in participating or 
referring someone to the study should call 
Susan Hannah, study coordinator, at 
724-5116, ext. 2465.

Colleagues

BRSG available
Biomedical Research Support Grant 

(BRSG) applications now are available 
from the Research and Education Services 
Office, CB-1B7, ext. 3938

Completed applications must be receiv­ 
ed in that office by 4 p.m. Jan. 12.

Course offered
The MCG Department of Staff Develop­ 

ment along with the Georgia affiliate of the 
American Heart Association is offering an 
Advanced Cardiac Life Support Course 
Feb. 7-9. Participants should register by 
Jan. 25. Call ext. 2281 for more informa­ 
tion.

AACCN to meet
The monthly meeting of the Central 

Savannah River Area chapter ot the 
American Association of Critical Care 
Nurses will be Jan. 23 at 6:30 p.m. in room 
BC-144 in the MCG Auditoria Center.

Guest speaker will be Mary Alice 
Lockhart, a registered nurse who is a on­ 
cology clinician at University Hospital, 
who will discuss trends in chemotherapy.

All interested nurses and student nurses 
are invited to attend. For additional infor­ 
mation, contact Janine Bangs at ext. 2281.

Holiday closing
Materials Management/Warehouse Ser­ 

vices and Distribution and Surplus Proper­ 
ty will be closed on Jan. 15, the scheduled 
holiday for Dr. Martin Luther King Jr.'s 
birthday.

Requisition for supplies should be 
received in the warehouse before 5 p.m. 
Jan. 11 for delivery before 5 p.m. Jan. 12.

New location
The School of Nursing's Office of 

Business Affairs recently moved from 
AK-100 to AH-130. Telephone extensions re­ 
main the same.

From Page 1

he joined the MCG faculty. "He was a 
surgeon and taught surgery to be sure, but 
mostly he taught character by precept and 
example," Dr. Mansberger said.

He distinguished himself among the 
faculty almost immediately. "One of his 
major contributions was organizing the 
department of surgery, and he did a 
superb job of that," Dr. Ellison said. "He 
brought in a group of outstanding 
surgeons."

He recruited faculty to head sections in­ 
cluding cardio-thoracic surgery, 
neurosurgery, ophthalmology, orthopedics 
and urology. Residency training programs 
were bolstered so well-qualified surgeons 
could be trained to practice in the area.

He also emphasized research, to which 
he and the faculty devoted themselves 
each summer. He did early work on 
arterial grafts and the biological activity 
of vessel walls. He developed the Moretz 
Clip, a device to prevent fatal pulmonary 
emboli, and sought a manufacturing com­ 
pany which shared his philosophy in pro­ 
ducing it inexpensively.

He also established a non-invasive 
laboratory to pursue inexpensive, painless 
methods of diagnosing and assessing the 
treatment of vascular disease.

His hard work continued after being 
named president. During his 10-year

tenure, he almost doubled the number of 
MCG graduates and oversaw tremendous 
growth of the physical plant.

"He was an open president with good 
relations with the faculty anil 
community," Dr. Tedesco said. "He had a 
lot of attributes that could be emulated by 
faculty and administrators." Dr. Tedesco 
benefited from those attributes after being 
named MCG's sixth president. "He was 
able to offer a historical perspective that I 
found invaluable."

Dr. Moretz stepped down from the 
presidency in 1982 but maintained his 
loyalty to MCG. He also continued to apply 
his unique personality to all other aspects 
of his life.

"Dr. Moretz is an avid tennis player and 
those that know him are amazed at his 
tenacity even when he knees are a cons­ 
tant source of pain," Dr. Charles Wray, 
professor of surgery, wrote shortly after 
Dr. Moretz's retirement. "While always a 
gentleman, he takes the sport seriously 
and plays to win."

His legacy of hard work mixed with 
graciousness will not be forgotten, his 
friends say. "MCG not only lost a great 
leader but a close and loyal friend," Dr. 
Tedesco said. "Only as time goes on will 
the enormity of his loss really be realized. 
He was a contributor."
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COMPUTER 
RENTALS

OF 
AUGUSTA!

\\

Behind Applebee's
On Washington Road

855-9840

Daily • Weekly • Monthly
• Computers • Lasers
• Printers • Laptops

COMPUTER REPAIRS
25 'Deticious Submarine 
Sandiviches & Salads

Garnished with lettuce, tomatoes, onions, 
oil, vinegar, salt, pepper and oregano.

I
I 
I
Iij, Half SUB

With drink purchase - Expires 1/21/90
1526 Walton Way 

(Near Medical Center)
724-7772

4015 Washington Road
(Across from Columbia Square)

860-8880

North Leg Plaza
3236 Wrightsboro Road

737-270O
2516 Peach Orchard Road

(Highway 25)
790-6591

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK

I Introducing...

A new division of Citizen Newspapers. Publishers
of MCG Beeper, MCG Pulse, MCG Cadaver 

and Fort Gordon Signal. Citizen Graphics offers:
Specialty Items
• Custom Design Logos & Artwork
• Custom Silk Screen T-Shirts 

Jackets • Sweats • Hats 
Bags • Shorts • & More!

• Custom Embroidery
• All types of specialty advertising 

from Key Chains to Anniversary 
Clocks, specially designed to 
meet your company's needs.

Desktop Publishing
• Free Consultation
• Newsletters
• Advertisements
• Brochures & Fliers
• Contracts & Forms
• Charts & Overheads
• Resumes
• Rush Service Available

Call Bonnie Taylor at 554-2111 for
all your advertising specialty

needs, at a savings, too!

I

A new:w pacesetting development which offers a picturesque 
neighborhood of patio homes featuring sidewalks, 

sodded yards and maintenance free exteriors.
Priced in Mid $60s 

Builder Pays All Closing Costs And Discount Points

BIRNAM 
WOODS

^/MilledgevilleRd.jj

• 3 bedrooms
• 2 to 2Vi baths
• sprinkler system
• blinds on all windows
• vinyl siding with lifetime warranty
• privacy fencing
• fireplace
• gas/energy wise
• ceiling fans
• carports or garages
• choose your own color
• convenient to MCG

Model Home Open 2 'til Dark • Monday-Friday & Sunday 
738-6100 • Just off Kissingbower Road

SOLD
< KHM AN ANDIIKMSTIU:I:T,NC

Better

738-6641 
Jana Childs

738-4535
fOU«l HOUSING 01 IMtS

.. a comfortable
way to save 

money and energy.

ULTIMATE OF CLASSIC ELEGANCE - This gracious New England
Colonial is not quite a year old. Dramatically located on an acre lake

front lot in Columbia County, this spacious custom built cypress home
features a huge master suite, gourmet kitchen, formal living room with
fireplace, sunken den overlooking fenced old brick courtyard and lake.

Call Nancy Wells: 868-5804.

SOLD
lIKKMA\ .no

Better

Serving you since 1924

3643 Walton Way Ext.
Augusta 

404-738-6641

Suite 103A
North Augusta Plaza
North Augusta, SC

803-279-6604

123 Eighth Street
Augusta 

404-722-8334
1-800-358-7503
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I MCG United Way Community Honor Roll
More than $131,000 was collected or 

pledged during the United Way cam­ 
paign held in October and November on 
the Medical College of Georgia campus.

The total collected was $131,485.29, 
106.9 percent of the MCG campaign 

| goal.
The goal for this year's campaign at 

MCG was $123,000.
MCG campaign chairman Bruce 

Morgan, director of the MCG Public 
Safety Division, said he was pleased 
with the MCG family's support of the 
United Way campaign.

The United Way of the Central Savan­ 
nah River Area supports 26 agencies, 
ranging from the Augusta chapter of 
the American Red Cross to the YMCA 
and the YWCA.

All contributions made at MCG by 
payroll deduction will begin this month.

In previous years, the deduction was 
listed as an United Way contribution on 
each pay voucher. This year, the deduc­ 
tions will be listed as contributions to 
the MCG CCP, for the MCG Charitable 
Contributions Program.

All money collected during the United 
Way campaign will be forwarded from 
the MCG Charitable Contributions Pro­ 
gram to the United Way for distribution 
to its various agencies.

The new method of accounting and 
payroll deduction was required by the 
state Charitable Contributions Act.

Following is a listing of MCG depart­ 
ments achieving 100 percent of goal and 
100 percent participation.

Departments achieving both 100 per­ 
cent of goal and 100 percent 
participation:

Physical Plant Supervision
Medical Illustration
Medical Record Administration
Respiratory Therapy
Oral Biology — Anatomy
Dental Physical Science
Restorative Dentistry — Occlusion
Medicine — Hematology-Oncology, 

Coagulation lab
Medicine — Hematology-Oncology, 

Hematology lab
Neurology — Pediatric epilepsy unit
Obstetrics and Gynecology — Ultra­ 

sound Service
Ophthalmology — Eye Bank
Endocrinology
Academic Administration — School 

of Graduate Studies
School of Medicine — Dean's Office
School of Medicine — Associate Dean 

for Business Affairs
School of Medicine — Associate Dean 

for Admissions
Student Services — Administration
Student Financial Aid
Georgia Radiation Therapy Center — 

Plant
Motor Pool
President's Office
Vice President for Academic Affairs
Vice President for Business and 

Finance
Facilities Planning — Administration
Facilities Planning — Architectural 

i Services
Internal Auditing
Comptroller Division

Budget Management 
Materials Management — Director's 

Office
Materials Management — Purchas­ 

ing
Supply Distribution and Surplus Pro­ 

perty
Management Services — Administra­ 

tion
Information Systems Management
Network and Office Automation
Telephone Services
Information Systems Processing
Institutional Information Systems
Hospital Information Systems
Planning, Microcomputer Support 

and Control
Institutional Self-study Office
Grounds Maintenance
Child Care Center
Special Activities
Retirees 

MCG HOSPITAL AND CLINICS
Chief of Staff Office
Housestaff — Administration
Credit and Collections
Hospital Biomedical Engineering 

Shop
Public Affairs
PPO Coordinator
Hospital Planning
Physical Therapy
Speech Pathology — Audiology
Oupatient Clinic — Administration 

GEORGIA WAR VETERANS 
NURSING HOME

Housekeeping
Occupational Therapy
Social Services
Departments achieving 100 percent of 

goal or 100 percent participation:
Building Maintenance
Plant Engineering
Grounds Maintenance
Employee Services
Environmental Services — Campus
Associated Dental Sciences
Medical Technology
Occupational Therapy
Physician's Assistant Program
School of Dentistry — Administration
Oral Biology — Biochemistry
Oral Biology — Microbiology
Oral Biology — Pharmacology
Periodontics
Continuing Education
School of Graduate Studies
Affiliated programs — University 

Hospital
Humanities
Dermatology
Physiology and Endocrinology
Medicine — Administration
Medicine — General Internal 

Medicine
Medicine — Cardiology
Medicine — Clinical endocrinology
Medicine — Gastroenterology
Medicine — Hematology/Oncology
Medicine — Nephrology
Medicine — Nephrology, Dialysis 

Center
Neurology — Elec­ 

troencephalogram/Evoked Potential
Neurology — Epilepsy Unit
Neurology — Pediatric Neurology
Obstetrics and Gynecology — Ad­ 

ministration
Obstetrics and Gynecology — Mater­

nity and Infant Care
General Pathology — Chairman's Of­ 

fice
Anatomic Pathology — Immunomor- 

phology
Cytogenetics
Pediatrics — Administration
Pediatrics — Cardiology
Pediatrics — Gastroenterology
Pediatrics — Intensive Care
Pediatrics — Cytogenetics 

Laboratory
Pediatrics — General and Adolescent
Pediatrics — Endocrinology
Psychiatry and Health Behavior
Radiology — General
Radiology — Equipment 

Maintenance
Radiology — Radiation Safety
Georgia Radiation Therapy Center
Radiology — Radiologic Technology
Radiology — Ultrasound
Surgery — General
Surgery — Perfusionist Services
Surgery — Otolaryngology
Nursing — Discretion Account
Nursing — Administration
Faculty-wide organization
Library
Health Communications — Director
Television Services
Laboratory Animal Resources
Biomedical Engineering
Academic Administration — School 

of Allied Health Sciences
Academic Administration — School 

of Nursing
School of Medicine — Association 

Dean of Students
Grants and Contracts
Research Computing and Statistics
Student Admissions and Records
Public Safety
Legal Advisor to the President
Vice President for Development
Sponsored Projects Accounting
Personnel Division
Records Management and Equip­ 

ment Control
Campus Mail Services
Copy Center
Credit Union
Residence III •
Hospital Cafeteria
Bookstore
Dental Bookstore 

MCG HOSPITAL AND CLINICS
Hospital administration
Hospital budgeting and finance
Volunteer services
Housestaff — Dermatology
Housestaff — Obstetrics and 

Gynecology
Housestaff — Pathology
Medical Records
Hospital Management Engineering

Patient Transportation Services
Pharmacy
Dietary
Laundry and Linen Services
Hospital Renovation Crew
Nursing Service — Administration
3 South — Psychiatry
3 South — Child and Adolescent 

Psychiatric Unit
Social Services
Blood Gas Laboratory
Occupational Therapy
Nursing Service — Staff Develop­ 

ment
Operating Room — Administration
Operation Room — Recovery
Operating Room — Ambulatory 

Surgery
Outpatient Clinic — Dermatology
Outpatient Clinic — Emergency Ser­ 

vices
GEORGIA WAR VETERANS 
NURSING HOME

Administration
Food Service
Maintenance
Physical Therapy
Physician Staff
Activities -,
STEERING COMMITTEE 1989 * 

MCG UNITED WAY CAMPAIGN 
Bruce Morgan, chairman

Charles Esposito, co-chairman
Alan Campbell
Cathy Houck
Mike Wren
James Anderson
Frankie Reese
Stephanie Neal
Sally Simkins
Ralph Heaton
Patsy Pennington
Katrinka Toole
Carol Campbell
Dr. Ralph McKinney
Dr. Russell Swansburger
Judy Whisenhunt
Becky Beard
Andy Anderson
Al Slavens
Jimmy McLeod
Don O'Neal
Joe Dromsky
CAMPAIGN CONSULTANTS 

Alan Campbell
L.K. Parrish
Dr. Biagio Vericella
Bill Hayes
Paul Brucker
Pat Findling
Tom Pearre

CHAIRMAN'S STAFF
Bo Bridgers
Beverly Young

UNITED WAY LIAISON 
FOR MCG CAMPAIGN

Tammy Collins

"What a difference 
you can make!"


